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Propose more Graduate programs with differential tuition, and enact the PASSHE new graduate 
tuition policy. 

• The SGSR worked with the Provost’s Office and engaged in a process to determine which 
programs to propose for differential graduate tuition.  The Council of Deans was engaged to 
determine which programs to consider.  The initial plan was to have more than 30 graduate 
programs with differential tuition, and included an increase in tuition of up to 10%.    

• PASSHE’s new, per credit graduate tuition policy was a major subject of conversation this 
academic year, and the deans expressed some worry about possible negative effects of this 
policy on enrollment in several Council of Deans meeting.  President Werner convened several 
meetings to discuss the impact of this new policy on IUP’s graduate programs.  The policy may 
affect the number of students who enroll in more than nine graduate credits per semester.  IUP 
has several graduate programs that were designed for 12 or more credits per semester; these 
are the programs most affected by this new policy. About 16% (N=375) of students are 
enrolled in more than nine credits this academic year. Students enrolling in fewer credits would 
cost IUP money.  

• The original plan was for IUP to delay implementing the PASSHE graduate policy and to enact 
new differential tuition for many programs.  However, it became clear that PASSHE expected 
each institution to enact the new tuition policy. It was therefore decided to not enact new 
differential tuition for the 2011-12 academic year.  The SGSR believes that this was a good 
decision. 

• A revised Graduate Assistantship Allocation Model was implemented this academic year.  
It was extensively discussed prior to its roll out, including discussions with the Provost that 
began in August 2010, and formal PowerPoint presentations to the Council of deans, the 
graduate coordinators, and the University-Wide Graduate Committee. This was a time 
consuming task that took most of this year to accomplish.  The revised model mirrors the way 
that PASSHE funds IUP and is a great improvement over the older method.  This model is 
posted on the SGSR website.   

 

Improve The Monroeville Graduate and Professional Center. 

• As of January 2010, the SGSR assumed primary 
responsibility for the operational and scheduling 
needs of the Monroeville Graduate and 
Professional Center.   

• The Assistant Dean for Administration’s 
position was redescribed to include the title of 
Director, Monroeville Graduate and Profession Center. 

• Several major improvements have been made.   
o All 50+ computers in the Center have been replaced with new ones. 
o The network bandwidth serving the Center has been significantly expanded to better 

serve student and faculty needs. It was extremely slow- so slow that faculty could not 
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have the students watch internet videos.  IT Services worked for several months with 
SGSR administration to increase the speed by several fold.  Students can now watch 
videos and on-campus faculty can chat live via streaming video with students at the 
facility. 

o A new copier/scanner has been installed.  This should save paper since faculty will be 
able to use virtual sharing of materials. 

o File cabinets have been provided to all faculty work stations. 
o 
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Google AdWords Campaign 

 AY 9-10 AY 10-11 

Visits  11,024 18,134 
Note:  Of these, new visits increased 609%.  

 

• We began a campaign of advertising on FaceBook.  Note that more emails are sent within 
FaceBook than are sent by all other forms of email communication combined, hence our 
interest.  “Clicks” are FaceBook users clicking on our advertisements.  We successfully 
increased the visibility of our graduate programs to over 1,000 additional FaceBook users in 
2010—2011: 

Facebook Campaign 

 AY 9-10 AY 10-11 

Clicks 2,019 3,081 
(as of May 2011) 

 

• The SGSR has been working with IUP Communications Office to create a set of recruiting 
videos: 

 
 

These videos feature current students, alumni, and faculty to prospective students.   
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• To assure that our web inquirers have appropriate resources, links were provided in all SGSR 
Google advertising to send visitors to 
newly developed “landing pages”.  All 
landing pages were edited and updated 
with new images to keep them 
“searchable” in Google. 

• During the academic year, the staff of 
the SGSR released its first Virtual 
Orientation website for new graduate 
students.  The site was received very 
well by faculty and students.  At this site, 
students may find information related to 
their global university needs; i.e., 
financial aid, parking, billing, etc. 

 
 

• GRADUATE ENROLLMENT MANAGEMENT: The SGSR has a Graduate Enrollment 
Management Plan that was developed in 2009-2010 in cooperation with Student Affairs, the 
graduate coordinators, the deans, and with graduate students.  It proposes a 2.5% growth in 
graduate enrollment for each of the next five academic years.   

• Managing graduate enrollment at IUP is a major challenge.  Several factors affect enrollment:  
o Graduate students are admitted by graduate program coordinators, and their decisions 

are affected by undergraduate enrollment. Several cases have occurred this year where 
graduate coordinators have either discussed reducing or actually reduced the number of 
graduate students admitted because of a significant increase in undergraduate students 
admitted into their departments.  Departments do not control the number of 
undergraduate students admitted, but can control the number of graduate students 
admitted.   

o Undergraduate enrollment is carefully monitored because of its financial impact on IUP; 
in the past, IUP did not carefully monitor graduate enrollment.  The SGSR has made 
several steps to correct this including sending several kinds of monthly graduate 
admissions reports to deans and graduate coordinators.   Enrollment projections 
are routinely featured in the approximately monthly meetings with graduate 
coordinators, and have also been featured in several Council of Deans meetings.   

o Proposed new state regulations may negatively impact graduate enrollment.  They 
include the new PASSHE per-credit tuition policy, the new PASSHE policy which 
requires international graduate students to be charged 160% of in-state tuition, and 
proposed new state regulations that would eliminate the salary increase for K-12 
teachers obtaining a master’s degree and eliminate the financial support for taking 
graduate courses for continuing education.  The latter will hurt M.Ed. enrollment.   



 
 

 Page 8 
 

o A general decline in the number of graduate students in the northeastern U.S. IUP’s 
enrollment has mirrored this decline.   

• The SGSR and Undergraduate Admissions are working together to share 
knowledge/expertise across both undergraduate and graduate admissions.  The goal is to 
create economies of scale that improve both units. 

• ENROLLMENT: Overall, graduate enrollment declined slightly in 2010.  Doctoral enrollment 
increased, but Master’s enrollment offset that increase.   

 

 
 

Three colleges increased
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• The History MA program increased from 11 to 22 students due to the efforts of Dr. Mazak, 





 
 

 Page 11 
 

Create new graduate programs, and revise existing programs, courses, and policies 

• The doctoral program in Safety Sciences was reviewed by PASSHE, with significant edits 
recommended and/or required.  SGSR worked closely with the Department of Safety Sciences 
to craft a revised program proposal, which was submitted to, and approved by, the University-
Wide Graduate Committee.  This was viewed as a controversial proposal by both the 
University-Wide Graduate Committee and the University Senate.  Their perception was that 
PASSHE was usurping the authority of the faculty.   Discussions lessened these concerns and 
the revised program was passed by both entities.  The SGSR has reformatted this document 
to conform to PASSHE format.  The document will be ready to resubmit to PASSHE once a 
fiscal table is added.   

• The Spanish program has been approved and is actively recruiting its first class for the fall 
2012 term.  

• The Strategic Studies in Weapons of 
Mass Destruction (WMD) program was 
submitted to PASSHE for approval.  This 
was a highly visible program and it 
consumed a great deal of the SGSR’s time 
this academic year.  For example, the 
Dean’s Associate and the author of the 
proposal sent/received more than 190 
emails on this project during the 1st three 
months of this academic year alone.  The 
President convened two meetings about this 
program.  It was originally proposed to be a 
college-level program.  This proved to be a 
significant issue with APSCUF, and 
eventually Criminology agreed to accept the 
program after two faculty lines were 
promised to support the department.   The 
SGSR re-wrote this proposal in PASSHE 
format; the proposal has been accepted by 
PASSHE and is on the docket for discussion 
and approval at the June 29th Board of 
Governors meeting.  
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Forum, conducts an annual competition for undergraduate research and creative works grants, 
and provides travel funds for undergraduate students to present their work at academic 
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external grant applications. 
Presidents 
Advancing 
Grantsmanship 
Fund 

$2,500 summer contract for faculty nominated by their 
college deans who submit a grant proposal for at least 
$25,000 during the 2010-11 academic year. 

6 awardees ($2,500 each) = 
$15,000. 

Faculty 
Publication
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• The following 13 centers and institutes were reviewed by four-person teams consisting of 
the C&I director, a member of the C&I Advisory Board, the SGSR Assistant Dean for 
Research, and a representative from the C&I’s administrative unit or college: 

o Center for Career and Technical Personnel Preparation 
o Center for Counselor Training & Services 
o Center for Educational and Program Evaluation 
o Center for Rural Gifted Education 
o Center for Videoconferencing 
o Child Study Center 
o Digital Media Institute 
o Literacy Center 
o Speech, Language, and Hearing Clinic 
o Center for Teaching Excellence 
o Murtha Institute for Homeland Security 
o Center for Turning and Furniture Design 
o Intercollegiate Athletic Institute for Sports Camps 

• Center and Institute directors were engaged in approximately monthly meetings to increase 
networking and collaboration among centers and to address issues of shared concern that 
were identified last year.  Among the most significant concerns tackled were:  

o Finding Pennsylvania/local funding opportunities (remedied with SGSR purchase of 
access to PA Foundations Online). 

o Marketing, exposure, information to community (remedied, in part, with the development 
of the SGSR’s hosting of a competitive marketing process, with funding from the 
SGSR). 

o Establishing a procedure for closing/inactivating/re-directing a Center or Institute. 
o Obtaining information about establishing rates for services provided by C&I, and with 

progress made by participation in a seminar from the federal General Services 
Administration. 

• The S .
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Increase research, thesis, and dissertation support for graduate students 

• The number of students submitting electronic dissertations increased from 82 in AY 2008-09 
to 90 in 2009-10 and to 117 in 2010-11. 

• The SGSR provided…. 

Form of Support Amount Increase 
Travel support for undergraduates $10,642  

Travel funds master’s students $28,377 $10,000 increase over AY 
2009-2010 

Travel funds for doctoral students $96,079 $5,000 increase over AY 2009-
2010 

Professional development funds for 
master’s and doctoral 

$10,000 $4,000 increase over AY 2009-
2010 

Research grant awards for graduate 
students 

$18,987 $12,000 increase over AY 
2009-2010 

Research grant awards for undergraduate 
students 

$6,900  

 

• To better support and promote STEM research at the undergraduate level, the SGSR is 
working with PASSHE to obtain a grant from the Council on Undergraduate Research (CUR) 
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o 42 faculty participated as judges and/or student research sponsors. 
o  5 first-place prizes and 5 honorable mentions were presented.  A single, grand prize 

was given by Phi Kappa Phi to the best overall scholarship. 
 

Support faculty research  
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operations, homeland security, emergency response and all other major federal, state and 
tribal initiatives.  This is an historic first for IUP.   

• The Letter of Understanding between IUP and the IUP-RI was finalized in the first week of  
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Research (RCR).  Working together, the SGSR, the IUP-RI, and the IUP Controller’s Office 
developed and implemented a procedure to ensure that all students working on NSF-funded 
research receive necessary training (via CITI modules) and that the satisfaction of this training 
requirement is tracked and recorded. 

•  The SGSR worked with the IUP-RI to create a means to track the monthly progress towards 
achieving IUP’s grants goals.  This has not been done before.  An analogy would be the 
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Personnel Changes/Developments 
• The SGSR experienced significant personnel changes during AY 2010-11. Seven of 14 

positions (50% of the unit), have been affected.  None of this has been ‘bad’ turnover; i.e. 
where people are leaving angry or disgruntled.  Significant reshuffling of duties has occurred 
almost continuously throughout this academic year as people have departed and new ones 
have replaced the departed personnel. Morale in the SGSR is currently excellent. 

• Dr. Hilliary Creely became Assistant Dean for Research on Aug 1, 2010.  She has been 
an extremely valuable addition to the SGSR and to IUP.   

• 
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• RESEARCH 

 Grant awards are up by more than the 10% target set for this academic year.  
 A new “Research @ IUP” website was created. 
 The President’s Advancing Grantsmanship Fund was established. 
 The Research Misconduct Policy was revised and then approved at the federal agency 

level.  
 The relationship between IUP and the IUP-RI is vastly improved.   
 A for-profit research foundation was spun-off of the IUP-RI, which is a 1st for IUP. 

 

Success/Progress in Meeting Priorities for AY 2010-11 
Significant progress was made this past year in both improving graduate education at IUP and in 
creating a more stable research support structure (i.e.; the relationship between IUP and the IUP-RI). 
The visibility of graduate education at IUP has been enhanced, and graduate student enrollment 
management has been improved.  


